CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING
MINUTES 


May 1, 2008, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Soni called the meeting to order at 2:08 pm.  All voting members were present except the following:
CBA: M. Walters; CED: F. Golez; COE: S. Lam; CHHS: L. Sarbo; CLA: L. Vollendorf, S. Young; ADMIN: C. Lindsay; STUDENTS: S. McClinton, J. Davis. EX OFFICIO: M. Crego, M. Stephens, M. Khan, R. Kochan, D. Robinson. 
2. APPROVAL:  Academic Senate Agenda for May 1, 2008 

Senator L. Forrest moved to approve the Agenda. The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.

3. APPROVAL:  Academic Senate Minutes of April 17, 2008

Senator S. Pavri moved the approval of the Minutes of the previous meeting. The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.11 Announcements

Chair Soni announced that the organization meeting for next year’s Academic Senate will be May 15 2:00p.m.. The Chair, Vice-Chair, Secretary, and four at large members would be selected as well as the nominating committee

The last meeting of this year’s Academic Senate would follow at 2:15 p.m.
The All University Celebration of Research, Scholarly and Creative Activity is being held today at the Pointe. The event will last beyond 4:00 pm if Senators wish to attend.
Senator Tim Caron announced that on May 12. 2008 there would be a reception from12:30-1:45 p.m. in the Anatol Center for the 32 students who participated in an Alternative Spring Break. The students assisted Habitat for Humanity in a building project in St. Bernard Parish, New Orleans.  

4.12 CFA Report

L. Sondhi, CFA President, reported that the campaign is making headway and we are keeping up pressure on Legislators and on the Governor.  The CFA is meeting Legislators on the heels of President Alexander and student representatives.  We are asking lawmakers: 1) Do you support higher education? 2) Will you hold the line on cuts? 3) Will you work with us to build strategies for keeping the CSU whole? We had good conversations with Jim Silva and Tom Harmon, the two local Republication representatives. Both expressed support.
There are packets at doorways which include: 1) Summary of Report on Fiscal impact prepared by Blue Sky Consulting. This document will be posted to the CAF website soon 2) a Fact Sheet on the LA Region 3) Alliance for CSU cards. Take two and pass one along.
We had a very successful Kaleidoscope followed by a drive on Monday and a successful Lobby Day.

L Sondhi reminded the Senate that doing nothing is not an option.  The July 3% increase will not be funded if there is not a change in the Budget. Regular faculty will take a hit in the wallet and lecturers could be facing job loss.
4.13 Nominating Committee

Senator A. Sciortino, Nominating Committee, moved the nomination of Stephanie Eatmon for the ISP Director Review Committee. The motion was seconded. There were no nominations from the floor. Dr. Eatmon’s nomination was approved unanimously.
Senator M. Costa, Nominating Committee Chair, moved the nomination of Sharon Guthrie, Praveen Soni and Laura Forrest for the Campus Academic Calendar Committee. The motion was seconded. There were no nominations from the floor. The candidate’s nominations were approved unanimously
4.2 Councils

4.21 Status of Policy Statements before the Academic Senate (CONSENT CALENDAR)

a) Schedule for 2008-2009 Academic Senate Meetings (AS-754-08/EC) ---SECOND READING


b) Discontinuance of Joint Ed.D. in Educational Leadership (AS-755-08/CEPC/URC)---SECOND                    READING

The items on the Consent Calendar were passed.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES—None

6. SPECIAL ORDERS

6.1 Report of the President—TIME CERTAIN (2:15) 


President Alexander updated the Senate on the evacuation of the College of Business Administration.  An envelope left on a podium advised a faculty member that he had been infected with a virus, which was later identified as a sexually transmitted disease.  The air was shutoff temporarily in CBA and other buildings.
The President reminded the Senate that this is a stressful time of year for students and to be alert.
He thanked those responsible for their hard work on making Kaleidoscope a success. Attendees included 35oo new freshman and 3,000 transfer students. There were 50,000 people on campus. CFA was there to send emails and faxes.

The President reported that the political climate seems to be shifting. Revenue generation is starting to be discussed in Sacramento. There is discussion of prioritization of cuts and education is a high priority. There seems to be a more constructive dialog happening on both sides of the aisles. We need to keep up the pressure. The ice is breaking. Students did great job last week at their rally.
The President announced the new ASI officers. Erin Swetland is the new President. The on-line voting was a great success. There was an unprecedented 55% turnout. Erin got 77% of the vote. Christopher Chavez won a run-off to become Vice-President. Brian Troutner was elected Treasurer. Two President’s Scholars are part of ASI leadership now.
ESPN 2 will be broadcasting the CSULB Men’s Volleyball Final Four game at 8:00 this evening. We will be playing Pepperdine for a spot in the championship game. This event will be nationally televised.
Our Women’s Tennis Team has won its fifth straight conference title.  They will be playing in the NCAA Championship at UCLA. 

L. Sondhi suggested that “CSU is the solution” T-shirts be worn to national televised sporting events.  President Alexander concurred with this suggestion. He also commented on the way downtown businesses are supporting our sports teams more strongly than ever.

7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS AND MATTERS POSTPONED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS 

7.1 Revision: PS 96-12 Retention, Tenure and Promotion Policy (AS-742-08/FPPC) —SECOND READING

“And/or” or “or” Amendment proposed by L. Vollendorf. W. Johnson objected on the grounds that it was bad style and created confusion.  People assume that they have options they don’t have. 

Chair Soni called the Question. 

Ayes
22

Nays
25

Chair Soni called for vote on amendment. The amendment passed.

Senator S. Pavri moved and Senator G. Pickett seconded a motion to amend the document to include quasi-administration activities for example, Program coordinator. 

Senator A. Colburn determined the amendment to be friendly. No objections were raised and the amendment was passed.
Senator G. Pickett moved to place the new assessment tools into in process as a carrot to show excellence in teaching: “No candidate may be rated as excellent by any peer review committee for any level of review after the 2008-09 academic year in the absence of data documenting the extent of student achievement of the appropriate outcomes.” The motion was seconded by Senator M. Samuelson.
Senator A. Colburn, as FPPC Chair, ruled that it was an unfriendly (substantive) amendment.
Senator M. Viera asked if it would look at future performance of students such as getting into good graduate schools or future exhibits. 

Senator G. Picket responded that it would be included under positive outcomes.

Senator W. Johnson objected because Assessment Data is too much of an unknown at this time. What is the data, what is acceptable documentation? When is it collected? We don’t know yet what Assessment Data looks like and to include it might cause needless worry.
Senator V. del Casino observed that it would impact early tenure and promotion.  The use of Assessment Date might be good at colleges and departments, but not in a University Level document. 

Senator L. Huckaby objected that assessment was a long term goal. Student outcomes were a department level goal. She felt that it would be unrealistic and inappropriate. 

Senator A. Burke observed that this is hard to measure in Liberal Arts.  

Provost Gould echoed Senator V. del Casinos comments. Assessment needs to be done be done at unit level. She appreciated the spirit of the amendment, but felt it was too prescriptive for a University Level Document.
Senator J. Torabzadeh agreed that it was too restrictive for University level document.

Senator L. Forrest suggested that that amendment might be worded to be less prescriptive.

Senator A. Colburn, as FPPC Chair, stated that he saw no difference between “evidence of student learning” and “data documenting student learning”

Senator E. Klink agreed that the language was too restrictive.
Chair Soni called the Question. The Amendment failed.

Senator S. Pavri moved to spell out CBA so that it clear that it refers to the “Collective Bargaining Agreement” not the College of Business Administration.  The amendment was determined to be friendly.
Senator L. Arroyo raised a question about section 3.0 on the RTP process: “allows faculty, students, academic administrators, and the President to provide information concerning the candidate during the open period. The 
assessment by external evaluators may also be included at any stage of the evaluation process in accordance with Academic Senate Policy 86-07.”  The second line seems to contradict the first.
Provost Gould responded that those statements do not contradict. That is the current language in Collective Bargaining Agreement. 

L. Sondi, CFA President, clarified that once the process started, the only time new information can in except during open process, including external evaluators.

Senator J. Torabzadeh observed that RTP and external evaluation are two difference processes so there is no contradiction.

Senator J. Houck, Dean CED, observed that external process is always done with faculty approval throughout. 

Provost Gould stated that at any stage of the review the candidate may be asked if they would like to add external review. That is the current policy. She agreed that the current language is confusing.

Chair Soni suggested that the issue should be addressed at the next meeting and it was agreed to move the agenda.
Grammatical amendments moved by Senator S. Pavri determined by Senator A. Colburn as FPPC Chair, to be friendly and were approved.

Senator S. Pavri moved an amendment to clarify section 5.1: periodic review vs. performance review. 

Senator W. Johnson argued that there was no need to change. The language was consistent with the Collective Bargaining Agreement.
Senataor S. Pavri moved an amendment to section 5.2 that allowed candidates to meet the criteria without “sustained excellent over multiple years.” Senator L. Forrest seconded the motion.  Senator A. Colburn, as FPPC Chair, determined that it was unfriendly (substantive).
Senator D. Huckaby observed that the last paragraph of the section was unclear. 

Provost Gould agreed that the last paragraph should be linked to second to last paragraph.  She wished to clarify that excellence is defined by the colleges and departments and is not a letter grade.

Senator S. Pavri asked what excellence means in that context.
Senator C. Lee said needed to be defined by the colleges and departments. Senator D. Jacques agreed that excellence was important and agreed with Provost Gould.
Senator D. Huckaby stated that the whole section bothered him.  How could someone be promoted before being tenured?
Senator V. del Casino stated that he can’t imagine a situation where someone could be promoted without tenure? 
Provost Gould responded that it does happen. If the University hires a star who has only been on campus a couple of years and is to early to tenure, but who is being courted by other schools may promote before tenure. 
Senators L. Arroyo, D. O’Connor, W. Johnson, D. Jacques, S. Olson, J. Torabzadeh and Provost Gould discussed the revision of the last paragraphs but no conclusion was reached and it was decided to move the agenda and continue discussion at the next meeting.
7.2 Proposal: Elevation of BFA in Art, Option in Interior Design to Bachelor of Arts in Design. (AS-743-08/CEPC/URC)—SECOND READING
The second reading was moved and seconded. Guest Jay Kvapil, Interim Associate Dean COTA,  spoke to the  motion.  He said the current proposal removed the current anomaly of students in design getting their degrees in another department. The current arrangement is an artifact of the split with Art department. No new resources are required for the change. It was also recommended in the department’s last accreditation review.
The second reading was approved unanimously and the proposal passed.
7.3 Proposal for Academic Senate Grammarian (AS-757-08/EC)---SECOND READING
Chair Soni noted the certain issues had been raised with him regarding the proposal: 1) One grammarian or committee? 2) Should “non-substantive” be added to the proposal 3) should the Grammarian review whole documents and not just sections.  He asked if anyone wished to move an amendment to address these or other issues.  No amendments were moved. The second reading was moved and seconded. The Proposal passed.
7.4 Range Elevation for Lecturers (AS-756-08/FPPC)---SECOND READING

The second reading was moved and seconded. The Proposal passed unanimously.
8. NEW BUSINESS
8.1 Technical Corrections (AS-760/EC)---FIRST READING
 The first reading was moved and seconded. 

Chair Soni spoke to the motion.  The intent was to allow for the efficient updating of documents to reflect title changes, organization changes and typos.
Senator D. Huckaby asked if the Senate Office was going to review everything from the beginning.  

Chair Soni responded that it has already largely been done. 

Senator D. O’Connor asked if there would be any communication after changes made.

Chair Soni responded that it could be put on the Consent Calendar, but once on the Consent Calendar it can be moved off and opened up for discussion.
Senator W. Johnson suggested that these changes be included in the announcements.
Senator D. Hood asked if it was to change a policy already approved by the President.  

Chair Soni suggested that the Senate should communicate with the President regarding the Change. Even though a change to the Rules and Regulations and normally not sent to the President, might be sent in this case.

Senator S. Pavri suggested that there be addenda to show exactly when and where changes made.
8.2 Amendment to the GE Policy: GE Certification for Transfer Students (AS-716-07/GEGC/CEPC)---FIRST READING

Senator M. Samuelson:  moved to amend the PS 08-00, Section 6.2 to specify that students be allowed to return to the California Community Colleges for G.E. certification after matriculating at CSULB. She was seconded by Senator V. del Casino
Senator M. Samuelson spoke to the motion. She said that the new policy has been interpreted to mean that students cannot go back to the California Community Colleges after matriculating. It has been long standing practice to allow students to return. Students generally not certified only because of misunderstanding. Insisting on this interpretation could affect 1,000s of students. It is very difficult for transfer student to meet their G.E. requirements at CSULB. This interpretation creates budget, P.R and workload issues.
Senator V. del Casino stated that he has student advisees who would be affected. The interpretation sends a bad message to the California Community Colleges. He stated the spirit of the amendment was important. He suggested different wording.
Senator L. Forrest supported V. del Casino’s wording and reiterated that no one wants to change the current practice.
Chair Soni suggested that the issue be dealt with at the second reading. In the meantime everyone can get together and come up with acceptable language.
Senator D. Huckaby argued that the relevant sentence in the policy should not be interpreted as preventing matriculated students from going back. We currently can’t tell anyone where they may take courses they want as long as basic graduation requirements are. 
Senators Keith Freesemann and D. Dowell both said they would look into the implementation issues.
8.3 Elevation of M.S. in Mathematics, Option in Applied Statistics to M.S. in Applied Statistics (AS/758-08/ACSN)---FIRST READING
Senator David Huckaby moved the first reading. The motion was seconded and approved.
8.4 Request for a waiver of GE units by the College of Engineering (AS-XXX-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING
Senator David Huckaby moved the first reading. The motion was seconded and approved.
Senator David Huckaby spoke to the motion. The item was passed by the CEPC. It allows engineering students to waive up to 3 units from certain GE categories.
8.5 Revised GWAR Policy (AS-XXX-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING
The Senate postponed the first reading.
8.6 Open Discussion (Time Permitting)
Chair Soni recognized Senator A. Jaffe.  Senator A Jaffe addressed an issue which she felt was acquiring significant momentum and urgency. Dr. Kevin McDonald of the Psychology Department has expressed, in print and orally, an anti-Semitic and anti-non white, white separatist agenda. His writings have been taken up by extremist groups who use his writing and his status at this university to promote their ideas.  There has been an ongoing discussion in the College of Liberal Arts (CLA) in which Dr. McDonald has participated. Several CLA departments have issued statements of disassociation including Linguistics, History, Jewish Studies, Anthropology and Dr. McDonald’s own department of Psychology. All these statements have upheld the principle of freedom of speech.  These statements do not wish to impede Dr. McDonald’s freedom of speech. They only aim to exercise their own right freedom of speech in opposing his views.  She believed that the issue affects everyone which is why she wished to bring it to the attention of the Academic Senate. She wanted to start an open discussion in this forum so that people outside CLA can begin to examine the issues. Her ultimate goal is a Senate Resolution.
Chair Soni advised that it would be up to the Senate to decide how it wished to address this issue.
Senator K. Lacey pointed out that if McDonald’s writings and speech incite hatred and violence they may not necessarily be protected speech. We have to think about where the boundary is?
Senator T. Caron moved to place the item on the May 15th agenda.  The motion was seconded. 

Senator A. Jaffe said she would make all the documentation available.
Senator K. Lacey stated that students very concerned about his issue and it has been debated in student groups.

Senator A. Burke stated that while we have an obligation to point out intellectual error he was uncomfortable with the idea of handing down a moral censure.
Senator D. Huckaby reported that there had been a similar incident in the 1970’s when a tenured full professor in the Physics and Astronomy Department was found to be a Nazi.
Senator D. Hood recalled the same episode and that then-President S. Horn issued a statement deploring the faculty member’s comments, but defending his right to express his views.
It was moved unanimously to place the item on the agenda of the next Senate meeting.
9. ADJOURNMENT
Chair Soni Adjourned the meeting at 4:00 pm.








PAGE  
1

